PROCEEDINGS OF THE NATCHITOCHES PARISH COUNCIL
PARISH OF NATCHITOCHES, STATE OF LOUISIANA
TAKEN A REGULAR MEETING HELD, MONDAY,
November 16, 2020
5:30 p.m.

The Natchitoches Parish Council met in regular and legal session on
Monday, November 16,2020 for a Regular of Natchitoches Parish Council
meeting at five (5:30) o’clock p.m. and for the Natchitoches Parish
Council Meeting in the Large Courtroom on the 2" Floor of the
Courthouse.

The Parish of Natchitoches was then convened as the governing
authority by Chairman John Salter who stated that the Parish was ready
for the transaction of business.

The invocation was given by Councilman Chris Paige and the Pledge of
Allegiance led by Councilwoman Patsy Hoover.

After the roll call there were present Chairman John Salter and
Council: Chris Paige, Patsy Hoover, and James Kilcoyne, and Marty
Cheatwood.

Absent: None.

There was one invited guest and special Presentations.
No invited guest.

Chairman, Salter stated the next agenda item we will hear the reports
of the Department Heads.

Public Works Director Johnny Salard, “Thank you, Mr. Chair, in October
we completely rebuild a bridge on Herman Birdwell, the bridge fell in
people didn’t have a way out, we got it done in two days, we replace
the bridge and took it out on Mount Zion, with the help of Roy
O’'Martin, we had two big culverts and all the material furnished by
Roy O’Martin and the labor was furnished by us. The State was fixed to
shut the bridge completely down, because we did not have no
alternative choices. We had 189 jobs done in that month and 40
culverts replaced.”

Chairman asked if anyone had any questions for Mr. Salard.
Councilwoman Hoover, stated, “I do. I'm looking at by Districts, and
I'm looking at PP02, Parish Property-D, that was done on 10/16 and
it’s says class Minor, Work Done for the City, Equipment $190.89, Can
you tell me what that is?” Mr. Salard, “Those was the roads out
towards 0ld River and besides Bayonne’s Automotive.” Councilwoman
Hoover, asked, “So, they’re for the City?” Mr. Salard, answered, “Yes,
those are for the City, but we trade out work and equipment. We keep
track of every hour that we spend on it and an expenditure record and
the City donates equipment and stuff back to us.”

OCS Executive Ms. Sharon Harris.

Ms. Harris asked if there were any questions or concerns or
suggestions for her, her reports were sent out in the packets through
the mail.

Parish Treasurer Ms. Julie Lockhart.

Ms. Lockhart, “Good evening everyone you should have received my memo
of the budget amendments, budget for 2021, and amendments for 2020 and
also on there I have the RFQ for help with our FEMA reimbursement
since now we’re going to get a 100 percent reimbursement from FEMA for
our Hurricane Laura expenses. Does anybody have any questions? I will
take them now.”
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Chairman Salter, asked, “Tell us what RFQ means, so everybody would
know?” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “Request for Quote.” Chairman Salter,
asked, “Are that the same people who was doing the monitoring?” Ms.
Julie Lockhart, replied, “No, actually, we went out, actually Sheryl
had canvassed all the Parishes and asked had use FEMA Consultants, we
had one name that came up three or four times, we put out our gquote
and they responded and they were our only responder, I’'m very pleased,
Concordia speaks highly, highly of them.” Chairman Salter, stated,
“And these are the people who’s going to take care of all the
paperwork tc make sure that we get all our money back.” Ms. Lockhart,
replied, “Yes, and hopefully they can teach us, right, so, we’ll know
all the ends and outs, one of the things I did learn from this
consultant on the first day that I called was that we can ask the
Federal Government for expedited payment on our FEMA claim and they
can give us money before we actually can pay it out, but that’s
limited to 50 percent, but that’s 50 percent of 1.5 million is a lot.”
Chairman Salter, asked, “We still looking at that same figure of 1.5?”
Ms. Lockhart, replied, “I think so, yes sir, I don’t believe anything
different.” Councilwoman Hoover, asked, “That’s a 100 percent?” Ms.
Lockhart, replied, “Yes.”

Ms. Carolyn Roy wanted to know the company. And Ms. Lockhart gave her
a brochure with the name of Rostan Solutions.

Interim Director of Planning and Zoning Director
Mr. David Kees, Jr.

Mr. Kees, replied, “Thank you Mr. Chair, I sent out my report, we did
over a total of 50 permits with a net about $17,000 thousands for in
permit fees for the Parish in October was a pretty good month. I did a
rough count before the meeting we have done about 400 total permits
this year and of those we got a little over 70 new constructions those
are new site built houses, as well as 1 or 2 commercial buildings, so
that will be good for the parishes tax base with a really strong year
with new constructions, but a couple of few months coming up in
November and December most likely. I’1l1 take any questions if you have
them.”

Councilwoman Hoover, replied, “I do. Who generates this?” Mr. Kees,
“What is that?” Councilman Hoover, replied, “That is the Fees paid to
IBTS and Net for parish, who generates that, that’s with the numbers?”
Mr. Kees, replied, “You’re talking about the report, I print out for
you?” Councilwoman Hoover, replied, “Yes.” Mr. Kees, replied, “1I
generate it based off the software that IBTS has that we use.”
Councilwoman Hoover, continues, “The other information that you send
is also from IBTS, as well?” Mr. Kees, replied, “Yes, the permit
report there’s two reports that you get on is an Assessors report and
the other is a cash log report, the Assessors report tells you what
types of permits and how many we did the Cash Flow report is total
permit fees paid to IBTS for what we net, now I do occasionally, and

I did this month send out an excel spreadsheet and that is created by
me to give you an idea of what we did in 2019, both paid to IBTS and
what the Parish net and what we have done so far in 2020.”
Councilwoman Hoover, states, “David, the reason why I'm asking all
these questions because I talked with you just the other day and
talking to me you didn’t just say curse me, but you used a curse word,
so I thought I would bring my questions to the public so that way you
wouldn’t disrespect me again, so this is why I’m asking my questions
tonight.” Mr. Kees, replied, “Are you referring to when I said that
the entire Council better make damn sure that they should have
somebody in place, before they got rid of IBTS?” Councilwoman Hoover,
stated, “Yes, that’s right. That is disrespectful, you do not use that
term. So, you said it, I did not, I didn’t say what you said.” Mr.
Kees, replied, “I just want everybody to understand what I said.”
Councilwoman Hoover, continues, “That word was not necessary.” Mr.
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Kees, replied, “Ok.” Councilwoman Hoover, “Ok, now if I can continue
with this, As I reviewed the numbers, I saw that the cost flip
flopped, you have 9 out of 12 months that IBT made more than the
Parish. The report reflects from January through November, well
actually October 2020, IBTS was paid for, umm, they were paid $122,412
dellars and the net for the Parish was $106,938.50 giving a total of
$229,350.50 so that means IBTS was 53.4 percent and the Parish
Government is only 46.6 percent, now this, you know, I look at it like
this, their making more money than we, we are; so, this company is not
even from this State, there is a third party and I would just like for
the Council to kind to look at IBTS numbers to see if there, a closer
look to see the cost saving measures that’s coming up with our expired
contract that will be in 2020, because just having a business and your
employees will be making more money than the owner; so, I just want
the Council maybe next month to visit, to see, and that was my
statement and it was for the Council, Thank you, so kindly.”

Chairman, Salter then recognizes Parish President.

Parish President stated, “Thank you Mr. Chairman, Good evening
everyone there’s a couple of things I would like to make sure the
media is aware of, we are drawing near to the end of our debris
removal piles here in the Parish we’re trying to wrap that up so I
encourage anyone that has any debris that’s along the road side in the
unincorporated parts of the parish, please if that has not been picked
up, make sure that you call the Highway Department at 357-2200, so, we
can get in touch with the debris removal contractor to get that taken
care of for you, also with regards to Payne Subdivision there’s two
issues in Payne Subdivision one is the paving of the roads is nearly
completion with some punch list items on drainage that can be done at
this time, I‘'m glad to see that’s coming to provision now. The other
thing, which, I have mentioned in previous meetings is that TESI,
Total Environmental System, Inc. continues to make it harder and
harder for us to accept their donation. Their donation is now, no
longer a donation TESI is requiring before they would donate the
sewage system in Payne Subdivision, that now we have to pay them
upward to $222,000,thousands of dollars and they also wants us to take
over the 3 other sewage systems, that they have in the Parish, of
course this Parish Council did not approve that and that’s not the
agreement that was set forth that they agreed to, I‘ve involved The
Public Service Commission, I’ve involved our State Representatives and
our Senators and we will try to move that forward. But I will tell you
at this point, TESI needs to move to us, we don’t need to move to TESI
we’re still at the table ready to make the deal, but we will not make
a deal that jeopardizes the Parish or the people of Payne Subdivision.
Last thing other than the things mentioned in the report. The bids for
Fish Hatchery Road: The Cooperative Endeavor Agreement has been
received and signed. Bid documents have been completed, with the bids
anticipated to be received on November 19, 2020. All bid documents
will be forwarded to Parish Council members as soon as possible. Last
but least, not least is COVID-19, our road pulverization project has
been pushed back, it’s been pushed back due to COVID-19 within our
sub-contractors ranks, they were good enough to call me and let me
know about that, we’re going to talk on weekly basis to make sure they
all test negative before they come into Natchitoches Parish, so we can
keep our Parish safe and possible, COVID-19 has also, as you know is
getting more pervasive please be careful, I appreciate everyone
wearing masks, whether you agree with it or don’t it’s the Governor’s
mandate and Thank you for wearing them here in the Courthouse. Mr.
Chairman, if there’s no other questions.”

Chairman Salter, stated, “Mr. Hoover has a question and Mrs. Roy.”
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Councilwoman Hoover, “First of all, I didn’t get a report this month,
and TESI has reneged, as I said before, has reneged on the Contract.
Is that correct?” Parish President, replied, “Actually we don’t have a
contract, but on our agreement, yes.” Councilwoman Hoover, “and
they’re asking $22,000 Thousands dollars for what?” Parish President,
replied, “No, 200,000 Thousand.” Councilwoman Hoover, repeated,
“5200,000 thousands for what?” Parish President, responded, “They're
asking for $200,000 dollar and they’re wanting us to take over the
other 3 systems in the Parish and the answer to that is categorially
no.” Councilwoman Hoover, continues, “I just have some people, a
couple of my constituents to come and visit with me, umm, in reference
to TESI as well, that lives in Point Place and they’re telling me that
there is people there had to go to the hospital because the sewage is
backing up in their houses and they had to pull up carpet, they tried
to make contact and they want to come in front of the Council to share
what’s going on in their area.” Parish President, response to that,
“*I certainly would encourage that, but the more prudent actions are to
contact the Public Service Commission, TESI is governed by the Public
Service Commission, not by Natchitoches Parish, not by those private
system like that, I would be glad to help in any way I can to get them
into those conversations.” Councilwoman Hoover, replied, “Well, I
think they need to file some suits against them.” Parish President,
responded, “That’s certainly their rights and priority.” Councilwoman
Hoover, continues, “Because TESI is just out of control with these
sewage systems and we have seen this before, before we even started to
talk about Payne Subdivision, but I have had problems in my District,
as I said before.”

Mrs. Roy, asked, “Mr. Richmond, do you know if the sewage system is
working anything self-sufficient and do you have any indications why
they think the Parish Government owes them $200,000 hundred thousand?”
Parish President, begins, “Not to delay the meeting to much, to beat
this horse to death, I‘1l tell you the short version. We noticed a few
months ago, a couple months ago, they were out there doing some work
on the oxidation ponds, it was clearly in our scope of work to do, if
they would just transfer to us. I initiated a phone call, I asked for
a Conference call, it had several members of their team on there and
they said they were doing the work and that they were going to get
paid for before they would donate anything. Clear contradiction as to
what we had agreed to that was in the Community Block Grant and yet
they are continuing to request that funding and this is not anything
the Parish Government is in a position to agree to do.”

Ms. Roy asked, “Do you know if the system is working? because one time
it was not.” Parish President, replied, “At the risk of not sounding
sarcastic, I don’t mean to, working is a relevant term there are folks
out there that do have working sewage systems and there are those who
that has many, many problems there are storm water intrusions in the
sewage system that makes it back up when it rains in people’s houses,
coming from out their tubs, out of their toilets, and sinks. TESI has
locked people out the system for non-payment of bills, which of
course, is a health and Sanitary issue, with no water and waste water
to be able to leave the house; so it’s a relative term, some works,
some don’t.”

Chairman Salter, stated the next agenda item is:

Adopt the minutes of the regular meeting of the
Natchitoches Parish Council held Monday, October 19, 2020.

On motion by Councilman Patsy Hoover, duly seconded by, Councilman Jim
Kilcoyne that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and legal
session, does hereby adopt the minutes of the regular meeting of the
Natchitoches Parish Council held Monday, October 19, 2020
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On a roll call vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

Ayes: Councilwoman Hoover

Ayes: Councilman Kilcoyne

Ayes: Councilman Paige

Ayes: Councilman Cheatwood

Ayes: Councilman Salter Motion Passed

Chairman Salter, stated the next agenda item is:

Consider adopting a resolution confirming re-appointment/appointments
to the following boards/commissions.

Council to consider confirming the re-appointment of Mr. Jared
Kilpatrick to Fire District No. 6 Board.

On motion by Councilman Chris Paige, duly seconded by, Councilman
Marty Cheatwood that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and
legal session, does hereby approve re-appointment of Mr. Jared
Kilpatrick to Fire District No. 6 Board.

On a roll call vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

Ayes: Councilman Paige

Ayes: Councilman Cheatwood

Ayes: Councilwoman Hoover

Ayes: Councilman Kilcoyne

Ayes: Councilman Salter Motion Passed

Council to consider confirming the re-appointment of Mr. Ronald
Corkern, Jr. to the Hospital Service District Board.

On motion by Councilman Jim Kilcoyne, duly seconded by, Councilwoman
Patsy Hoover that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and
legal session, does hereby re-appointment of Mr. Ronald Corkern, Jr.
to the Hospital Service District Board.

On a roll call vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

Ayes: Councilman Kilcoyne

Ayes: Councilwoman Hoover

Abstain: Councilman Paige

Ayes: Councilman Cheatwood

Ayes: Councilman Salter Motion Passed

Chairman Salter, stated the next agenda item is:
First Introduction of proposed Ordinances:

Introduction of Ordinance 019-2020 to amend the Parish of Natchitoches
Personnel Manual to provide that, effective January 1, 2021, the job
position of Council Clerk is a part-time position, and to set the
salary for that part- time position.

At this time Ms. Janice Perry wanted to say something and the Chairman
told her not yet.

On motion by Councilman Jim Kilcoyne, duly seconded by, Councilwoman
Patsy Hoover that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and
legal session, does hereby Introduce of Ordinance 019-2020 to amend
the Parish of Natchitoches Personnel Manual to provide that, effective
January 1, 2021, the job position of Council Clerk is a part-time
position, and to set the salary for that part-time position.
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On a roll call vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

Ayes: Councilman Kilcoyne

Ayes: Councilwoman Hoover

Nays: Councilman Paige

Nays: Councilman Cheatwood

Avyes: Councilman Salter Motion Passed

Chairman Salter, stated, “There probably won’t be any comments on
this, Janice, we’ll have our Public Hearing, next month on this. What
is the norm on that? Council only for Introduction?”

Councilman Chris Paige, “We had this off the table Mr. Salter, and
you-all voted to put it back on the table, so I don’t know where we
at, cause when we discussed it then we was not supposed to vote on it,
as I said that night.” Councilman Kilcoyne, stated, “This is a new
Ordinance, Mr. Paige.” Councilman Paige, replied, “I know, I have the
floor, so tonight, we’re in discussion over this, then people are here
and they are here in great numbers because they have a great concern,
we have spent half the year now, fooling with this, when we’ll haven’t
been able to take care the people business and it’s just a disgrace
when they see us down here feuding over something that is very
relevant and people have voted, ok you voted, the President vetoed it,
whether it’s illegal or wrong, nobody discussed it and now these
people are here wants to talk about it then here we go again tonight,
they can’t talk about it and who are we representing? Because when we
get to a point for all of this Council, if we get to a point of we
going to ask the people to vote, and I‘'m looking at these numbers and
we can possibly look for money in various places to help these people
in Natchitoches Parish, by putting it to the vote of the people to
decide on transferring money out of various areas, How can we go to
them, I know I will not support something like that as long we up here
feuding over something idiotic like this, and then we tell the people
we can’t talk, so..” Chairman Salter, stated, “That’s why I asked, Did
you get an opinion on whether we can have a discussion on this?
(Talking to Councilman Kilcoyne) Councilman Kilcoyne, stated, “My
understanding, 1is when it’s introduced each Council member has 5
minutes and that’s the purpose of the public hearing, which we have to
put on the agenda.” Chairman Salter, stated, “Our Attorney is not
here.” Councilman Kilcoyne, replied, “That’s my understanding.”

Ms. Perry, stated, “This man just got in office and asking him like he
knows what he’s talking about.” Chairman Salter, stated, “Well, I have
to follow the rules Janice, that’s all I can tell you.” Janice Perry,
stated, “I don’t care what you say, you call me when you wanted to get
elected, and I told you and I said to you, “John, do the right thing,
don’t get in that office and start doing wrong things,” Chairman
Salter, stated, “Who, saying I'm doing anything wrong?” Ms. Perry,
stated, “Because, all I wanted to do was ask a question about this
down grade to a part-time position.” Chairman Salter, stated, “Well, I
don’t know. I don’t know if we have the right to discuss it, Janice,
we have a public hearing next month on it.” At this time Janice, was
talking, and Councilwoman Hoover was talking, and Chairman Salter,
replied, “Wait a minute, hold up, wait a minute, hold up, hold it, we
have three people talking. Now who was talking?” Councilman Paige,
stated, “If we say we can’t about this now, and we voted, then when we
go to the public, we can bring this back up again.”

Harold Bayonne, was to the mic., and, and Ms. Janice Perry, said, why
he can get to come to the mic?” Chairman Salter, stated, "I don’t know
why he’s to the mic.?” Mr. Harold Bayonne stated, “Mr. Salter, Mr.
Chairman.” Councilwoman Hoover, replied, “Let Chris finish his
statement, please.” Councilman Paige, “I said when it comes to part
where all visitors has the time to speak, then they have the rights to
say whatever they want to say and then they can express their views,
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on this particular matter.” Councilwoman Hoover, stated, “Not now, at
the end of the agenda.”

Mr. Bayonne, stated, “At the end of the agenda, but it won’t be voted
on permanently.” Chairman Salter and Councilwoman Hoover both said,
“No.” Councilwoman Hoover, replied, “This is just for Introduction.”
Mr. Bayonne, stated, “All I wanted to ask was for a motion to discuss
it.” Chairman Salter, stated, “It will be at the next meeting, Harold,
for the Public Hearing, next meeting.”

Ms. Janice Perry, stated, “So, we have to wait until next month to
say, something?” Everyone said, “Yes, at the public hearing.” Ms.
Perry, replied, “That’s crazy.”

Councilwoman Hoover, wanted to say, “I do agree with Chris that it’s
time to put this to rest, we’ve been going with this since September,
we need to vote, if we’re going to keep it we’ll keep it and if we
not, then we not and move on because we cannot, we’re spending too
much time on a part-time position and neglecting what we need to do
for this Parish, you have Council members sitting here falling out
with one of another about an agenda item, this is an agenda item and I
say this because, and I say this because, it disturbs me, Chris and my
brother have been friends all of their lives and he and my brother
does not communicate like they should, my brother said, I'm so hurt
because my only sister and my best friend is this way, because of a
part-time position that we agree and then it becomes personal, I don’t
take anything personal, here, when I come, I come to take care of the
business and once I take care business, when I come back it’s over and
done, It’s over and done; so it’s nothing personal with anything.”
People was in the courtroom replying, “Yes, it is Personal.” And the
Chairman was telling them to be quiet. Ms. Perry, sounded, out,
“You’re messing with someone lively-hood and you’re saying it...and the
Chairman hit the gavel to get order. Chairman Salter, replied, “We're
moving on, we’ll have a public hearing 30 or 28 days from now and
everybody will have the chance to get up and talk.” Ms. Perry,
replied, “As long as she stays full-time in those 30 days.” Councilman
Paige, stated, “Mr. Salter, but at the end of this meeting, you can
say anything you want to say.” Councilman Kilcoyne replied, “For 3
minutes.” Councilwoman Hoover, replied, “For 3 minutes, that’s right,
for 3 minutes.”

Chairman Salter, stated the next agenda item is:

Public Hearings:

A. Council to approve the Adoption of Ordinance
$#017-2020 a budget for the fiscal year beginning
January 1, 2021 and ending December 31, 2021 and
making appropriations for each Department,
Project, and Account.

Before Chairman Salter could finished reading the agenda item,
Councilwoman Hoover, stated, “We need to make a motion to go into
public hearing.” Chairman Salter, stated, “Can, I get through reading
it before we make that.” Councilwoman Hoover, ask, “Don’'t we make it
first? Ok.” Chairman Salter finished the first item and Councilwoman
Hoover, made the motion.

B. Council to approve the Adoption of Ordinance
#018-2020 for Budget Amendments for the General Fund,
Highway, Criminal Court, Sales Tax, and Library Funds.
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On motion by Councilwoman Patsy Hoover, duly seconded by, Councilman
James Kilcoyne that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and
legal session, does hereby open Public Hearing to hear the following:
A. Council to approve the Adoption of Ordinance #017-2020 a budget for
the fiscal year beginning January 1, 2021 and ending December 31, 2021
and making appropriations for each Department, Project, and Account.
B. Council to approve the Adoption of Ordinance #018-2020 for Budget
Amendments for the General Fund, Highway, Criminal Court, Sales Tax,
and Library Funds.

On a roll call vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

Ayes: Councilwoman Hoover

Ayes: Councilman Kilcoyne

Ayes: Councilman Paige

Ayes: Councilman Cheatwood

Aves: Councilman Salter Motion Passed

Discussion A.

Chairman Salter, begins, Julie what we got going on here, so we’ll
know what we’re voting on.” Ms. Lockhart, stated, “A is for our 2021
Budget, you have your big binders, that you had for a month or so, I
can take any questions, I did put a handout on each of your places,
there was a question about funding for the Highway out of Sales Tax,
but our Sales Tax funds is mandated to fund our Solid Waste program
once our Solid Waste program is funded we can use some of that Sales
Tax money for highway. In the past we had made appropriation of $500
hundred thousand dollars to the highway, this year because of
equipment needs and other things and the conditions of our roads we
proposed to move a million dollars from Sales Tax to the highway fund.
We had questions what if whether we need more money in the Solid
Waste, but you can see in your handouts we have sufficient cash
balance in the Sales Tax fund if we need more money that I would come
back to you as a Council and ask for a commitment, so that was the
main Concern of questions about our 2021 budget. If anyone else has
any questions or concerns, or if I didn’t explain that very well.”

Chairman Salter, stated, “The people of Natchitoches Parish was
promised in 07 when they started with this type of collection and
disposal they was promised 60 sites stated with 20 and ended with 3 a
year until they got 60(sixty). 2012 we put 3 in under the Police Jury
form of Government and one of them was finished in 2013, nothing else
has been done. We got problems out there we have one man that runs
Solid Waste, he is not even recognized as a Department Head and that
is a Department of its own. He got one employee and he need another
employee, he needs some equipment to take care of what he already got,
plus we need to start making plans to move ahead, that’s why I don’t
have a clue that I can support taking any money, that has been an
annual deal $500,000 thousand a year by going into it instead of
waiting until you need it is that going ahead and putting it in like
this.” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “Like I said, I understand the need or
concern of wanting to get those bin sites, I believe one I have
$100,000 hundred thousand in equipment for that.” Chairman Salter,
asked, “Is that for a dozer?” Ms. Lockhart, stated, “We actually have
two lines that we can use, we have a $100,000.” Chairman Salter,
asked, “We have a $100,000 in what?” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “We have
$30,000, basically we have $80,000, based on what we did this year for
Gorem, Chopin, and Goldonna, between we’re looking at not with a
compactor $20,000 for a site, does that sounds by right, Mr. Salter?”
Chairman Salter, replied, “$20,000 per site, yes for a controlled
area.” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “That is the high end for a building and
a fence.” Chairman Salter, replied, “That do not even count the
employees.” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “No, Sir.” Ms. Lockhart, replied,
“The employees will come out the salaries, so that would be a
different line item.
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Like I say if we want to move forward then, if we identify some more
sites, I have no problem with working it up and bringing it back to
the Council and saying, ok, we need so more of the Sales Tax dollars.”

Councilman Paige, asked, “Is someone looking to at where the needs
are, no one needs to go out and put sites here and there. We are
talking about where it is going to benefit people, so, they want to
have to drive so far. And we going to have to also, and you are
telling me how much it is going to cost per site you are saying? 202"
Chairman Salter, replied, “That’s 20 to construct.” Ms. Lockhart also
replied, “Yes, 20, but that is high.” Councilman Paige, continues,
“Now that’s not talking about acquisition of the land or any of that.”
Ms. Lockhart, replied, “We lease the land usually, and that’s $2,000 a
year.” Councilman Paige, response to that, “I think at some point a
group of people needs to get in contact with their people in their
areas and see where we can best serve those people, because that’s
where’s the problem is at, it needs to be looked at further for the
need, where we can put additional sites out there. So, how many more
sites we’re talking about possibly?” Chairman Salter, replied, “They
were promised 28 more than what they got now, they were promised 60
you were here, you know the number.” Councilman Paige, replied, “28, I
didn’t know the number because basically, we don’t have the complaints
as we once normally had it’s a little bit more in controlled, but if
there’s a way that we can improve that what we need to be doing. We
have come a long ways from where we were, when I ride down by Point
Place and some other places on Monday, I remember days, you couldn’t
even go down there because the garbage was in the middle of the road
and people could not drive down the highway, because the people didn’t
put the garbage in the bins, they threw it at them and drove off; so
we are making some progress, but we can’t get comfortable there we
need work on it and continue improving, I agree with that.”

Chairman Salter, stated, “In 2019 you had $525,649 that was in Highway
Department out of Solid Waste.” Ms. Lockhart, responded, “That was out
of Sales Tax.” Chairman Salter, “Okay, last year, no, this year was
$500,000 is it still there?” Ms. Lockhart, responded, “Yes, sir, it
has been transferred to the Highway.” Chairman Salter, replied, “So,
we’ll looking at $950,000 thousands that’s already there?” Ms.
Lockhart, replied, “That hasn’t been done yet, that is part of our
Highway Debris, trying to pay for that 1.5 million, so, that on the
next.” Chairman Salter, asked, “So, are you saying you have $950,000
right now out of Sales Tax?” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “No, I have
$500.000.” Chairman Salter, replied, you have $950,000 and you’re
wanting to put another $500,000 in?” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “No, Sir.
Right now, I have as the 2020 Budget was approved for that $500,000 I
have moved that, part of the Hurricane debris amendment that’s part of
our packets, was part of our packets, we said we’re going to move
$450,000 thousand of that.” Chairman Salter, replied, “For the Sales
Tax?” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “Qut of sales tax, yes sir.” Chairman
Salter, responded, “What does the million represents on 2021?2” Ms.
Lockhart, replied, “The 2021 that is for additional Highway expenses.”
Chairman Salter, replied, “Out of Sales Tax.” Ms. Lockhart, replied,
“Out of Sales Tax, we usually do 500,000 thousand, but in 2021, I
budgeted a million, we can use that for roads, aggregate you know,
road materials, we can use that for equipment, we can fund all that.”
Chairman Salter, replied, “I understand all that, but when you put
that and co-mingle that other money over there, you’re mixing it up
for that it should be specific things done with it.” Ms. Lockhart,
response, “I understand, and that’s in the 2021 budget.” Chairman
Salter, continues, “When, it co-mingle with the Parish Transportation
money its mess a lot of stuff up, ok, so you, What that’s going to
leave in Solid Waste for the rest of the year?” Ms. Lockhart,
responded, “For this year?” Chairman Salter, “You know, you're
proposing and projecting that we get what we usually get over there




Regular Meeting Page 10.
November 16, 2020

2.2 million.” Ms. Lockhart, responded, “Our projected cash at the end
of this year is $66,000 thousand dollars.” Chairman Salter, “66
carried over to the end of 202177 Ms. Lockhart, “2020 is carried over
to 2021.” Chairman Salter, “What are we looking at after 2021?” Ms.
Lockhart, replied, “$87,000, but if you look on the first sheet page
at the end of 2021, Sales Tax we’re at $754,749, so, if we need more
money in Solid Waste that is where we can get it from.” Chairman
Salter, “Why can’t we just leave it where it’s at until, we do need
it?” Ms. Lockhart, “We do need it for the 2021 Budget, other than that
we need it for the Highway debris to fund it, but other than that.”
Chairman Salter, “So, if you didn’t have that in 2021 for the Highway
Department, how much money would have to start the year with?” Ms.
Lockhart, “For 2021?” Chairman Salter, “Yes, 20217 Ms. Lockhart,
“2021, I'm proposing, in Sales Tax cash in the bank will be 1.7
million.” Chairman Salter, “No, I'm asking for Highway department,
without this in there, you have ad Valorem, you got Kisatchie National
Forest” Ms. Lockhart, responded, “Ad Valorem is projected to be 1.26
million 2021 for the Highway. Kisatchie 207 million, US Forestry 147
you have the Parish Transportation Fund 465 and the Special Refund to
the Parish is $12,000 thousand dollars and interest is 1100 hundred
dollars. That will make up the Highway Fund.” Chairman Salter, “Do you
have any proposal for a new dozer for the limb pit?” Ms. Lockhart, “I
do, we do have, we’ll investigated that its one on State Contract,
that’s 115 I believe or 110 and then we can go out for bids to see if
we can get a used one that we can live with, that may come in under
that.” Chairman Salter, “This not a new one?” Ms. Lockhart, “The 115
is a new one.” Chairman Salter, “It doesn’t have a cab or air, it’s
just open cab.” Ms. Lockhart, “No, it just have...and at that time
Chairman Salter, stated, “What if we take John Richmond and David, and
Johnny and we get them to put that desk out there on that parking lot,
with no air conditioning and let the bubble bees and the dust and the
mites, Will that work,? How much more is one with air conditioning and
Cab?” Ms. Lockhart, responded, “I don’t control that Mr. Salter.”
Chairman Salter, replied, “I'm just asking that? How much will a new
one, with air and cab cost?” Ms. Lockhart, “We’ll probably be looking
at another, I’m just guessing because one we have a problem with State
Contract and locating an available piece of equipment, that was just
the first one to come up that was available. I would say, with
convenience it will be, probably looking at another 40 to 50,000
thousand.” Chairman Salter, repeated, "“$40 or 50 thousand for a cab.
Do you-all have any idea on prices on cab and air?” Parish President,
replied, “No, Sir.” Mr. Johnny Salard, responded, “No, Sir, I got a
price on this one because it was on State Contract.” Chairman Salter,
responded, “You didn’t even try to get one with cab and air, you
didn’t even get a price on it, you're just going to put a man out
there in that limb pit with an opened cab dozer?” Mr. Salard, “Well,
seems like how the windows are already busted out with the one with
the cab on it and the air doesn’t work half the time, and they keep
the front doors opened anyway.” Chairman Salter, “Well, it’s been that
way for 3 years longer than it supposed to, from what it started with.
That supposed to have been done 2 years ago. Who is running the place
You or Gary or who or John Richmond?” Mr. Salard, replied, “I am.”
Chairman Salter, “Well, how come you haven’t replaced it before now
and got the windshield fix and the glass fixed and the air conditioner
fixed?” Mr. Salard, “I’'ve been talking with Finance about it and we
been working on it.” Chairman Salter, repeated, “Yawl, been working on
it?” Mr. Salard, “Yes, Sir.” Chairman Salter, asked, “How far along
are you?” Mr. Salard, “uhm” Chairman Salter, replied, "“Nobody don’t
know do they? yawl trying to get an opened cab dozer that’s not going
to work, I got news for yawl, I'’m not voting on this, putting a
million dollars over there, yawl have enough money to get started
with, we’ll work something else out later, that’s my part of it.”

Chairman Salter asked does anyone else have something to say about.
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Councilwoman Hoover, asked, “So the piece of equipment doesn’t have
no, the person on the equipment will be without no air conditioner, no
anything, but you haven’t really decided on what piece of material
that you’re going to buy, is that correct?” Mr. Salard, replied, “No,
ma’am, this is the first one we’ve come across that’s available on
State Contract.” Councilwoman Hoover, “But you’re going to be possibly
looking at some other things?” Mr. Salard, “Yes.” Ms. Lockhart, “And
my understanding and I don’t work in Public Works, I just do Finance,
my understanding that dozer doesn’t work 8 hours a day, it’s only as
needed.” Chairman Salter, stated, “You have 5 graders out there and
they don’t work 2 hours a day and sometimes some don’t work 5 or 6
weeks and if you don’t believe that go out there and pull the records
on it Blue depth and the blade that goes on them and they sit there,
don’t come here with that.” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “I’'m just saying, I
would not, that’s my understanding.” Chairman Salter, replied, “No,
No. go pull the records on the hours they had when it got here and go
look on the dozer to see what is on it” Ms. Lockhart, “I understand,
that’s the reason, why I didn’t have any great concerns about the cab,
we can do whatever we need to do.” Chairman Salter, replied, “In
fact, can you get me a record on the blue depth and the blade for the
last 6 weeks?” Parish President, replied, “Yes, sure, they procurement
people are here they can pull those for you, tomorrow.” Chairman
Salter, “0Ok, 1’1l love to lock at that.”

Chairman Salter, “Anybody else has something to say about this in the
public?”

Ms. Perry, stated, “I do, if you’re going to pay $50,000 for a
convenient bulldozer, that can have air conditioner, but you’re going
to take this girl salary, to part-time clerk, that’s her $30,000 right
there.” (Everyone laughed in the audience)

Chairman Salter, answered, “That’s two different departments, Janice.”
Ms. Perry, replied, “I’'m just saying.”

Mr, Billy, “I agree with Mr. Salter, in this day and time, there’s no
sense with any equipment working in a landfill they are very exposed
to and there’s no reason not to check into purchasing a bulldozer over
there with air conditioning and a cab. If your concerned about the
health of your employees, you need to look at this real hard.”

Councilman Paige, replied, “Looks like hearts and minds are just like
the gentlemen said, we don’t need to hinder if work is being done or
not we basically need to give help to the people of this parish now.
Do we need to vote on this tonight? Chairman Salter, replied, “This
has nothing to do with the dozer, this is just to take a million
dollars out of Solid Waste.” Councilman Paige, replied, “Can you get
the specs on that?” Ms. Lockhart, replied, “Yes, Sir.” Councilman
Paige, continues, “That what, I'm asking for.” Chairman Salter,
replied, “We were not going to get to vote on this, they were just
going to do it, we don’t know half on what’s going on out there.”
Councilman Paige, “I think we should make sure they are safe out
there.” Ms. Lockhart, “Yes, sir, I agree.”

Chairman Salter, asked, “Is there anybody else? Does yawl want to vote
on this? Give me a motion, this motion will be to go ahead amend or
approve this budget, like they have it down here.”

The clerk reminded the Chair he had another item in ?ublic hearing
that if he gets out of it to vote on this item, he will have to
reenter into Public Hearing for the next item.

Chairman Salter, replied to the Clerk, “Okay, I got you, I'm sorry.”
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B. Council to approve the Adoption of Ordinance
#018-2020 for Budget Amendments for the General Fund,
Highway, Criminal Court, Sales Tax, and Library Funds.

Discussion B.

Chairman Salter, ask, “Julie explain this to us.”

Ms. Lockhart, begins, “There’s a law, called the local Government
budgets Act, it’s says that Government cannot, they have to be within
5 percent of their budget so my total expenses cannot be more than 5
percent and my total revenue cannot be less than 5 percent, so; every
year we present budget amendments to get our funds in line in where we
think they are going to end, and also included in here Criminal Court,
Sales Tax, General Fund, and the Library Fund. So, those are the ones
on here, and I broke down, what we needed to do, and how we needed to
do it. Have any questions?”

On motion by Councilman Jim Kilcoyne, duly seconded by, Councilman
Marty Cheatwood that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and
legal session, does hereby close Public Hearing.

On a roll call vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

Ayes: Councilman Kilcoyne

Ayes: Councilman Cheatwood

Ayes: Councilman Paige

Ayes: Councilwoman Hoover

Ayes: Councilman Salter Motion Passed

Chairman Salter, stated the next agenda item is:
Action on Proposed Ordinances:

Council to approve the Adoption of Ordinance #017-2020 a budget for
the fiscal year beginning January 1, 2021 and ending December 31, 2021
and making appropriations for each Department, Project, and Account.

On motion by Councilman Jim Kilcoyne, duly seconded by, Councilman
Chris Paige that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and legal
session, does hereby adopt Ordinance #017-2020 a budget for the fiscal
year beginning January 1, 2021 and ending December 31, 2021 and making
appropriations for each Department, Project, and Account.

On a roll call vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

Ayes: Councilman Kilcoyne

Ayes: Councilman Paige

Ayes: Councilman Cheatwood

Ayes: Councilwoman Hoover

Nays: Councilman Salter Motion Passed

Council to approve the Adoption of Ordinance #018-2020 for Budget
Amendments for the General Fund, Highway, Criminal Court, Sales Tax,
and Library Funds.

On motion by Councilman Jim Kilcoyne, duly seconded by, Councilman
Chris Paige that the Natchitoches Parish Council, in regular and legal
session, does hereby adopt Ordinance #018-2020 for Budget Amendments
for the General Fund, Highway, Criminal Court, Sales Tax, and Library

Funds.







